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The Croxley Green Residents’ Association

Chairman: Barry Grant, 93 Frankland Road  WD3 3AS 

Tel. 01923 778660   mob. 07941367446

E.mail: contact@croxleyresidentsassociation.co.uk 

4th November 2017
Three Rivers District Council

Three Rivers House
Northway 

Rickmansworth 

WD3 1RL

Dear Sir, 

Planning Application No: 17/2204/FUL Erection of secondary school – Baldwins Lane, Croxley Green
Whilst fully supportive of ensuring a new, much needed, school is built on this site without further delay, the public consultation process enables local residents to consider the application documentation and make our recommendations to ensure the new development is aligned with “keeping Croxley Green special”.
Noting that the application has been “called in” for determination at Planning Committee because of the large amount of public interest, the Residents’ Association held a public meeting in respect of the application on 2nd November and, having received prior input from the community, discussed six key areas of concern. The following is a summary of the issues raised and, where applicable, remedies suggested:

Traffic congestion during construction 
It was agreed that works traffic and deliveries to the site will require strict supervision and time restraints if severe delays and congestion are to be avoided at key times. We assume from the application documentation that all construction related vehicles (including site workers vehicles) will be parked inside the site.

The hours of construction, site parking requirements and delivery periods should all be defined within the LPA permission.  
There was concern that construction of this site may overlap with construction of the nearby major Ascot Road development, leading to more congestion in the area, but it was suggested that if there was no overlap, the Ascot Road area could be used as a holding area for deliveries to the school site. This of course would require co-ordination between Watford Borough Council and TRDC. Is this feasible?

Transport assessment 
Residents queried the estimate in the traffic assessment that, overall, only 25% of those travelling to and from the school would use a car.  We assume Planning Officers and councilors will query what we consider to be a considerable underestimate and will seek informed rationale from the developer on car use. Traffic assessment measurements for this type of development are notoriously undertaken during quieter than average periods and when combined with pure guesswork of car use can severely distort the picture.  There is concern that the combination of vehicular traffic in respect of a) the new school and b) the Ascot Road development will have a direct adverse impact on road congestion at key times of the day during weekdays and that this should be carefully considered by Herts. Highways in its overall assessment. 
Access design and loss of car parking for retailers and residents

We understand that the extremely narrow frontage onto Baldwins Lane, together with the limited build area limits access options. Nevertheless the application plan removes 15 parking bays that are considered vital by local residents for the continued viability of this essential shopping area. Unlike the existing Clement Danes school or the new school build at Mill End this site has a well established shopping area and it stands to lose a considerable portion of it car parking facility and therefore a loss of customers / business.
The application site is in public ownership and we consider that the School should be working with the local community via District and Parish Council and Councilors to ensure the success of the school as well as the sustainability of the local shops. In fact the siting of a new school will create extra “footfall” for the shops. Good planning should bring about an increase in parking spaces and there is an opportunity here that should not be missed and will be of long term benefit to all related parties.  

We understand that representatives from the retail area have recently met with the development project team on the topic of access and “non school” parking and that there is some common ground for further negotiation. One option being explored is the provision of 10 parking spaces within the school site that can be set aside for retail staff / over-shop flat owners that will free up existing front of shops parking areas for shoppers. We consider this to be a sensible compromise and we hope this can be included in the car park planning. We urge the Planning officers, local councilors and members of the Planning committee to work with the School and the Project team to arrive at a solution on “non-school” parking that is acceptable to all pertinent parties.
One additional point on access is that residents concurred that a pedestrian access point should be located at the Rousebarn Lane end of the site, thus further promoting pedestrian access to the school.  Concern was expressed about the safety of children accessing the site from the congested main entrance and alternative pedestrian access points should be sought..  There is an alleyway from Links Way to Rousebarn Lane which is only a matter of feet from the school boundary.  A pedestrian access to the school at this point is highly recommended.
Sustainable power 

We are concerned about missed opportunities for the provision of sustainable energy supplies and that bare minimum requirements may be being applied because of budget restraints.  

We are further concerned about inaccuracies in the Energy and Sustainability Statement. The Executive Summary in this document refers to the new school being in Chorleywood (?). Part L Compliance refers to simulations that refer to hot water being the main energy consumer at 46% of overall energy use and that heating is the second largest at 51% (?). This must be an error! 
Not withstanding the above, we are pleased at the use of solar panels but consider there are opportunities for ground source heating (where the terrain seems perfectly suited for this use) that will have an initial expense but for which there will be future low running costs. There are specialist providers that can provide solutions for the types of energy efficient buildings that government should be promoting, particularly in new school buildings. It is ironic that the application will be determined by TRDC at a meeting in a building powered by a ground source heat pump. 
Water run off re-use does is not included in the application neither is the use of triple glazed units. 

There is concern that budgetary constraints may account for the above not being considered and that, in particular, there may be such a high financial cost to landscaping the playing fields area that this facet has adversely impacted on the vital energy sustainability requirement. We appreciate this isn’t necessarily an issue for the TRDC Planning Department but our Local Council and Councilors should be aware of this potential compromise and urge the school to reconsider its stance.

Inadequate archaeological assessment
A mere desktop exercise was conducted on behalf of the applicant and there was no site visit. This is not acceptable. We understand local historians have provided considerable archaeological assessment data to the Council and that this warrants a full assessment by County / District Council as it would appear the site may have high potential for archaeological remains.

Landscape and visual Appraisal

Local residents were concerned that there was no reassurance from conflicting images contained in the Landscape, Access and Design statement that the school building would be screened by bushes / trees (as viewed from Baldwins Lane).  Our reference point is Rickmansworth School – which has significant “green” screening. Can planning Officers / Councilors ensure this requirement is emphasised when permission is granted?

Additionally, the digital image in the statement indicates an agreeable colour finish (brickwork and painted façade). Given the prominence of this public building we would like to see that the outside appearance of the school is given attention when permission is granted. We recall the emphasis that the chairman of the Planning Control Committee placed on building appearance when the Rickmansworth Waitrose application was determined and she was spot on in trying to ensure new, dominant buildings blended well into our streetscape. This is particularly the case with a Green belt site. 

In conclusion 
I sincerely hope that Planning Officers, Planning Committee members and Councilors can act on behalf of local residents to ensure that when this site is developed as a secondary school it is done so with due respect for the environment and the community into which it will fit. 
Yours faithfully, 

Barry Grant

Chairman
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